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 The fifteenth meeting of the Committee of Six for the academic year 2011-2012 was called 

to order by President Martin in her office at 3:30 P.M. on Monday, January 23, 2012.  Present 

were Professors Basu, Ferguson, Hewitt, Loinaz, Ratner, and Umphrey, Dean Call, President 

Martin, and Assistant Dean Tobin, Recorder.    

  At the beginning of the meeting, Kelvin Ma, a photographer with the Chronicle of Higher 

Education, spent a few minutes taking photographs of the Committee at work for a piece that is 

set to appear in the Chronicle.     

 Under her announcements, President Martin discussed with the members responses to the 

need to cease the operation of the Little Red Schoolhouse at its current site by summer 2012 to 

enable construction on the new science center.  The College owns the school building (a gift to 

Amherst enabled it to be built) and the land on which it was constructed and has provided an 

endowment (through another gift) that has supported the school‟s operation.  While Amherst 

provides the space to the school, the College does not participate in running it.  Conversation 

turned to how the College plans to address childcare needs moving forward, particularly in light 

of the anticipated hiring of tenure-track faculty in significant numbers over the coming decade.  

President Martin said that providing high quality, affordable, and flexible childcare is essential 

for recruiting, retaining, and supporting faculty who have young children and requires action in 

the near time.  In regard to the Little Red Schoolhouse, she noted that only one faculty member 

has children enrolled at the school at this time and that Little Red‟s schedule (Monday through 

Thursday, 8:45 A.M. to 11:30 A.M., with an optional lunch hour until 12:30, September to mid-

May) does not meet the needs of faculty families.  Professor Loinaz asked about the status of the 

study that is being conducted on childcare needs at the College.  Dean Call responded that, after 

consultation with the Committee on Priorities and Resources (CPR), Marian Matheson, Director 

of Institutional Research and Planning, solicited feedback from faculty and staff about their 

childcare needs and experiences and has now completed her study.  The results will help the 

administration understand the limitations of current programs and to develop projections about 

future needs.  Dean Call said that the study indicates a preliminary estimate that the College will 

need roughly ten additional childcare slots.  Ms. Matheson will continue to conduct surveys and 

interviews this spring in an effort to gauge more precisely the future childcare needs of Amherst 

faculty and staff.   

 Continuing with her announcements, President Martin noted that the Board of Trustees will 

meet January 26-28 and that the tenure process, the budget, admission, emergency preparedness, 

and the process for selecting a new Board chair are among the agenda items.  The President said 

that she would report on the Board meetings at the Committee‟s next meeting.  Dean Call 

commented that, in preparation for the Board‟s discussion about the tenure process, his office has 

been gathering data about tenure decisions, beginning with those colleagues who stood for tenure 

in 1984 (the beginning of Peter Pouncey‟s administration) and ending with tenure results for this 

fall.  Records before 1984 are more difficult to gather, he said.  The Dean explained that he was 

interested in learning more about the experience of those hired into tenure-track positions—for 

example, how many colleagues during this period left the College before standing for 

reappointment, were denied reappointment, left Amherst following reappointment and before 

tenure, stood for tenure, and left the College after receiving tenure.   Dean Call said that he 

would be happy to share the results of this research with the Committee.  The Dean noted that 

the data indicate that one can make the following approximation: on average, of those faculty 

who stood for or were scheduled to stand for tenure between 1984 and 2011, for every five 

faculty members who were hired into tenure-track positions, one has left the College before 

standing for tenure, one has been denied tenure, and three faculty members have been granted 

tenure.  The research also revealed that the tenure rate for women during this period is higher 
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than that for men.  Professor Ferguson asked how the tenure rate for faculty of color compares 

with the overall tenure rate.  Noting that the number of faculty of color who have stood for 

tenure between 1984 and 2011 is small, the Dean said the tenure rate for this cohort is somewhat 

lower than the rate of the full cohort.  Professor Umphrey asked if the experiences of practicing 

artists, who have not always been appointed to tenure-track positions, are captured in his study.  

The Dean responded that the study had focused on tenure-track hires, while noting that it would 

be interesting to explore the experiences of practicing artists at the College.   

 Conversation turned to the topic of mentoring tenure-track faculty.  The Dean said that, as 

part of the hiring process, he now often informs candidates about the College‟s willingness to 

facilitate mentoring relationships outside home departments or the College, when a candidate 

focuses on a research area that is outside the scholarly areas of colleagues within the hiring 

department(s).  The Dean said that he has provided funding to offer such mentoring, which 

colleagues have found helpful.  He is pleased to continue to support these opportunities for 

tenure-track colleagues.  Professor Basu asked if the Dean would provide funding to host 

workshops at Amherst in tenure-track colleagues‟ research areas.  The Dean said that he has 

provided such funding recently and would be happy to make funds available for this purpose.  

Dean Call commented on the positive feedback that his office had received from tenure-track 

colleagues about the workshop that the Dean‟s office and senior faculty, in collaboration with the 

Office of Foundation and Corporate Relations, had organized.  Sixteen faculty in their first 

through third year at the College attended the event, which was held on January 20, and eight 

senior faculty participated.  Other events for this cohort are already planned for this spring.   

 Under “Announcements from the Dean,” Dean Call informed the members that Professor 

Zajonc, who retired from the College in December 2011, has been named the director of the 

Mind and Life Institute, a nonprofit organization dedicated to building a scientific understanding 

of the mind through the investigation of contemplative practices.  The organization is currently 

based in Boulder, Colorado, but would like to move to Amherst, at least for the duration of 

Professor Zajonc‟s presidency and, perhaps, beyond.  The institute has asked whether the 

College would be willing to provide space for its offices on or near campus, in return for which 

rent would be paid by the Mind and Life Institute.  The Dean said that the College is exploring 

the possibility of offering a College house for this purpose, and that one colleague would be 

willing to vacate his home in order to accommodate the Mind and Life Institute‟s relocation.  

Dean Call noted that the Mind and Life Institute‟s move to Amherst may or may not be 

permanent and that any facilities that are made available to the organization might be used in the 

future to meet the College‟s ongoing need for space for short-term visitors, such as Copeland 

Fellows, and/or other institutes that it may wish to host.   Plans are not finalized, and permission 

from the town may be needed for the organization to occupy a house in Amherst.  The Dean said 

that the institute wishes to relocate to the area as soon as possible so may seek temporary 

housing while the Amherst house is renovated, should it be allowed to occupy it.  Professors 

Loinaz and Ratner stressed the importance to the College, generally, of offering viable housing 

options near campus for the Faculty, for rent and purchase, and expressed concern that the effect 

of providing a College house for purposes other than faculty housing would reduce the number 

of houses that could be made available to the Faculty and others who qualify for College 

housing.  Professor Loinaz asked if the College has considered renovating one of its vacant, 

deteriorating properties, such as the Dakin Estate, for use by institutes and/or to house short-term 

visitors.  President Martin said that the College is conscious of the need for housing for faculty 

and that evaluating how best to meet that need will be part of the planning process.  She 

commented that faculty housing is part of an integrated set of issues and should be considered 

together.  The President agreed that the College should explore uses for the Dakin Estate and 
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other vacant properties, including high visibility institutes.  Cost will be a factor in whatever 

decisions are made, she noted.   The Dean said that the College has supported the Housing 

Committee‟s request to engage a consultant to assess the demand for College housing going 

forward.  This study will be conducted this spring. 

 Continuing with his announcements, Dean Call provided an update on the search for the 

College‟s Chief Information Officer (CIO).   He said that he has been impressed with the 

strength of the applicant pool and of those who have been selected as finalists.  The committee 

that is coordinating the search, which the Dean chairs, will bring three finalists to campus, and 

the community will have opportunities to meet the candidates and to provide feedback to the 

committee before an appointment is made.   

 The Dean next informed the members that proposals for two courses (POSC 106 and POSC 

303) that are already under way this semester have been approved by the Committee on 

Educational Policy (CEP ) and now need the approval of the full Faculty.  He explained that this 

is an atypical situation that needs to be addressed as soon as possible. Students have been able to 

register for these courses, with the understanding that they are “pending faculty approval.”  The 

Dean explained that, since the earliest possible Faculty Meeting this spring would occur after the 

add-drop period, the CEP has recommended that the Faculty vote on these courses via email.  

The members agreed that this seemed like the best course and asked the Dean to request that the 

Faculty vote on the proposals by email and decided that the courses should be approved by a 

majority vote. At least eighty votes would be needed to constitute a quorum, the Dean said.  Any 

serious objection to the courses could prompt a discussion at a Faculty Meeting, it was also 

agreed.  The Committee turned briefly to a committee nomination. 

 Under “Questions from Committee Members,” Professor Hewitt said that, during the 

advising workshop in which she had participated during Interterm, she had been concerned about 

reports that some international students were isolated, alone, and without meals provided for 

them during some periods during College breaks.   The Committee, the President, and the Dean 

expressed concern, and President Martin said that she would seek a solution to this problem.  

Continuing, Professor Hewitt said that the advising workshop had also left her with the 

impression that some students feel that the information about advising that is provided to 

prospective students in the College‟s admission materials does not accurately reflect the 

experience of advising at the College.  Continuing with “Questions from Committee Members,” 

Professor Loinaz asked if the College might consider facilitating the insulation of College-owned 

housing units that are not well insulated in an effort to reduce heating costs for tenure-track 

faculty. The Dean said that he would check with Jim Brassord, Director of Facilities and 

Associate Treasurer for Campus Services, about the possibility of doing so.   

 The members next set the Committee‟s meeting time for the Spring semester (3:30 P.M. on 

Mondays) and discussed its calendar of meetings.  The Dean next noted the possible dates 

(February 7, February 21, March 6, April 3, April 17, May 1, and Thursday, May 17, which will 

be the Commencement Faculty Meeting) for Faculty Meetings this spring.  The members agreed 

that they would decide whether there was sufficient business to have a Faculty Meeting on 

February 7 after discussion of the items on today‟s agenda. 

 Discussion turned to the proposal for a Five-College Sustainability Studies Certificate 

Program, which has been endorsed by the CEP and about which the Committee had had a brief 

conversation in the fall.  The members raised the following questions and asked that the Dean 

share them with Professor Dizard, who could discuss them with the other proposers of the 

program: 

 

https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379107/original/5Csustainability.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379107/original/5Csustainability.pdf
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1.  Would capstone projects be developed across the campuses, or would each 

campus work to develop capstone projects for its own students?  Some members 

of the Committee felt that distinctions among the experiential elements of the 

program are not fully articulated. What are the differences between an internship 

and an independent research project or capstone project that “addresses a 

contemporary, „real world‟ problem”? 

 

2.  Would there be any limit on the number of courses that Amherst students 

would be permitted to take on other campuses? 

 

3.  Some concern was raised about the following: “An approved internship, 

independent research project, or upper level course within the area of 

concentration may be counted toward fulfillment of the advanced course 

requirement.”  Some members expressed the view that an experiential offering 

should not be substituted for a requirement for an advanced course.   It is noted 

that students will “take at least three courses within their declared concentration 

area (at least one at the advanced level).” Will the advanced course mentioned 

above be in addition to the other required advanced course? 

 

4.  Some of the courses for the program seem quite “applied.”  Will courses 

selected by Amherst students be vetted on a case-by-case basis, under regular 

procedures (a review by the Dean of the Faculty‟s office and the Registrar), to 

ensure that they meet the College‟s standards for a liberal arts course?  Or, since it 

was noted that the courses are “approved,”  would Amherst pre-approve (under 

regular procedures) all of the “approved courses” that its students will be 

permitted to take within the certificate program? Please clarify the meaning of 

“approved” in this context?    

 

5.  Some members of the Committee felt that more details should be provided 

about the administration of the internship portion of the certificate. 

 

6.  It was noted that there is a typo on page five of the proposal. It says “…please 

see Appendix A,” but should say Appendix B. 

 

Professor Umphrey, noting the proliferation of Five-College certificate programs, asked if the 

programs are reviewed regularly.  She wondered whether it might be advisable to have the CEP 

consider the implications of the growing number of Five-College certificate programs.  The Dean 

responded that the Five-College Deans regularly review the certificate programs and have 

established a schedule for these reviews.  The Committee agreed to review the history of 

participation of Amherst students in the certificate programs over the past decade and to discuss 

this issue further at a future meeting. 

 Discussion turned to the proposal for a Five-College major in Architectural Studies , which 

has been endorsed by the CEP.  Professor Basu raised concerns that the major might lead to an 

emphasis on early and excessive specialization, which might lead students not to explore other 

potential areas of interest.  She also commented that the proposed requirements for the major do 

not include courses in mathematics or in the “hard” social sciences.  The Committee, the 

President, and the Dean also noted that the major, as described, appears to have a pre-

professional focus; questions were raised about the large number of courses that would be 

https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379106/original/5Carchitectural.pdf
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required for the major, the “fit” and coherence among the courses, and whether Amherst students 

would be ensured access (noting that access to courses in the arts and design on other campuses 

has been problematic in the past) to the courses.  The Committee also noted that most of the 

proposed courses are Europe-centered and that the more global elements of the major‟s 

curriculum would be provided through courses by Amherst faculty.  Professor Ratner said that 

the amount of course credit that would be granted for the capstone project, which appears to be a 

one-semester project, is not clear, but seems minimal.  President Martin also found the 

designations of which courses would be introductory and which would be advanced to be 

unclear.  The Committee noted that the proposal stressed that the advisory role of the Faculty 

would be of tremendous importance for the major. In light of the demands that would be placed 

on the faculty as a result, the Committee wondered whether the proposers‟ view that additional 

resources would not be needed to support the major is realistic.  Some members asked whether it 

might be useful to add to the curriculum a certificate program in architecture, rather than a major, 

to test possibilities and hone the program, before launching a major.  Professor Loinaz wondered 

whether students, through their course selections, are currently putting together programs of 

study that essentially allow them to map a path through the curriculum to a major that is similar 

to the one being proposed.  The Committee agreed that it would be helpful to know more about 

the New York Institute for Architecture and Urban Studies, since engagement with this 

institution appears to be a centerpiece of the major.  The members decided that it would be 

helpful to have a conversation about the proposal and asked the Dean to arrange a meeting with 

the Amherst proposers of the major.  He agreed to do so. 

 The meeting ended with a conversation about the College Housing Committee‟s proposed 

changes to the Faculty Handbook, (Section V. Salaries and Fringe Benefits, C. Fringe Benefit 

Programs for Full-time Faculty, 1. The Housing Program, a-j).  The Committee discussed 

whether the changes represent clarifications to existing policy or substantive policy changes.  

The members agreed that the Committee‟s changes are an attempt to make the existing 

guidelines, some of which reflect changes made in 2010 that have been put in practice but are not 

reflected in the current language, clearer and more explicit. The Committee praised the Housing 

Committee for its work to make the guidelines more transparent and agreed that revising the 

language in the Faculty Handbook, as recommended by the Housing Committee, does not 

require a vote of the Faculty.  The Committee decided that it would be helpful for Professor Cox, 

chair of the committee, to make a presentation at the next Faculty Meeting about the revisions 

and requested that the Dean invite him to do so.  After completing its agenda, the members 

agreed that there was insufficient business to have a Faculty Meeting on February 7. 

 The meeting adjourned at 6:20 P.M.   

 

      Respectfully submitted, 

 

      Gregory S. Call 

      Dean of the Faculty 

https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379110/original/Housinginfo.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379110/original/Housinginfo.pdf
https://www.amherst.edu/media/view/379110/original/Housinginfo.pdf

























































































